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September 28, 2006
The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

The enclosed proposed ordinance would authorize the King County Executive to execute amendments to the county’s sewage disposal agreements with the cities and special districts (local agencies) it serves.  The agreements are primarily a financing instrument designed to guarantee the revenue that pays the debt service on wastewater program bonds.  The amendments are designed to strengthen King County’s financial security prior to issuing the largest amount of debt in our wastewater utility’s history.

The amendments would:

1) extend the contract term from 2036 to 2056 (allowing 35 year debt to be secured by the agreements);

2) permit the county to enact out of cycle sewer rate increases in emergency situations; 

3) obligate the local agencies to agree to any future amendment regarding the terms for sewage disposal and payment therefore that may be proposed by the county and agreed to by those agencies representing, in total, not less than 90 percent of the ratepayer base and 90 percent of the agencies;  

4) memorialize in the agreements the council’s adopted policy that the sewage treatment capacity charge will be set at a level that, when combined with the monthly sewer rate paid by new customers, will ensure that new customers will pay for 95 percent of the cost of the facilities necessary to serve them; and

5) make any future agreement amendments with individual local agencies available to all agencies.
By way of background, King County provides sewage treatment and disposal service to 34 cities, special districts and other entities through agreements with those parties.  The basic provisions of those agreements are identical.  They obligate the local agencies to deliver to the county all sewage and industrial waste they collect, obligate the county to accept the sewage and industrial waste delivered to its facilities by the local agencies, and establish the details of paying for treatment and disposal service.  The term of most agreements expires in 2036.  
The council has acknowledged the critical importance of extending the agreement term by its prior action in adopting Ordinance 14913, but the reasons bear repeating.  Extending the term will help secure the wastewater program’s planned long-term debt.  The county has typically issued bonds with 35 year terms.  This matches debt terms with projected life of the assets being financed and in recent years has allowed the county to take advantage of relatively low long-term interest rates.  The current agreements expire in 2036.  Because of the 2036 expiration date, 2001 was the last year that we issued 35 year bonds.  

The sewer rate and capacity charge impact of issuing less than 35 year bonds since 2001 has not been great, but that will now change.  The next three years entail the highest borrowing levels of Regional Wastewater Service Plan implementation.  The recently adopted monthly sewer rate for 2007, which is also projected for 2008, includes a 28 cent impact for shorter term bonds in those years.  The capacity charge starting in 2008 will need to be $3.00 higher if 35 year bonds cannot be issued in those years.

It is a priority of mine to maximize the security for the county’s wastewater debt and maintain the highest possible bond ratings, one of which was recently increased.  I continue to work with bond counsel, the county’s financial advisors and rating agencies to refine our approach to securing wastewater debt.  
In addition to authorizing extension and amendment of the agreements, this ordinance would subject any future amendments addressing the sewage treatment capacity charge to review by the Regional Water Quality Committee (RQWC) in the same manner that regional plans and policies are reviewed.  This would ensure review and recommendations by a diverse cross-cut of the local agencies of any such amendment before it could be incorporated into any agreement.  

Such a review would be critically important because of the differing viewpoints among local agencies regarding the manner in which the county’s sewage treatment capacity charge should be acknowledged in the sewage disposal agreements.  For instance, the City of Seattle wants detailed methodology for determining the charge level included in the agreements.  Suburban cities, as expressed in the attached position paper of their association, support inclusion of only the basic “growth pays for growth” principle and oppose the inclusion of detailed methodology.  The Suburban Cities Association (SCA) position aligns with mine.
The enclosed proposed ordinance is similar to Ordinance 14913 adopted May 24, 2004, which authorized me to execute amendments extending the agreements and incorporating two other changes.  Those changes would enable out of cycle sewer rate increases in emergencies and establish a standard for concurrence with future amendments that are less than 100 percent of the agencies.  The specific text proposed for those amendments has changed since the council adopted Ordinance 14913, however, in response to input from the local agencies, necessitating this proposed ordinance.  The notable differences are that the current proposal provides for a longer notice regarding emergency rate increases and establishes a supermajority standard for emergency declarations.  The current proposal adds a second requirement (90 percent of the agencies) for concurrence with future amendments.  This is in addition to concurrence of agencies representing 90 percent of the ratepayer base.  This proposed ordinance also includes new provisions for memorializing the adopted growth pays for growth policy and a provision providing that any future amendments with individual agencies will be available to all agencies.  
Amendments to the agreements have been in discussions for several years.  The King County Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP) proposal to modify the agreements was first presented to the Metropolitan Water Pollution Abatement Advisory Committee (MWPAAC) in November of 2001.  MWPAAC consists of representatives from the local sewer utilities receiving sewage disposal service from the county.  The proposed changes were then discussed with the RWQC on March 12, 2002 and again on June 14, 2006.  They have also been examined by the Suburban Cities Association (SCA) within the last several months.

As of today, only the city of Renton and the Vashon Sewer District have executed amendments and extensions, although the new terms are included in recent sewage disposal agreements with the city of Carnation and the Muckleshoot Indian Tribe.
On July 19, 2006, the SCA adopted a position supporting agreements that allow the county full flexibility as to the financing of upcoming capital improvements at the county’s standard bond term.  I believe this is a significant development, in that it sets the stage for execution of amendments/extensions with individual suburban cities.  I will be working vigorously with suburban city elected officials over the next several months to conclude that effort.  The formally adopted SCA positions are attached.

MWPAAC has over the last four years provided input on the county’s proposed changes but has not endorsed the county’s overall proposal, preferring to use it as leverage in an attempt to gain concessions in others areas.  The City of Seattle continues to want detailed methodology for the capacity charge written into the agreements as a condition of its acquiescence.  While I concur that growth pay for growth, I am not willing to foreclose the opportunity, as Seattle has requested, for the normal political process involving the RWQC and the council to have flexibility as to how this policy is applied over the course of the next half century.

Adoption of the enclosed ordinance is critical.  The attached issue paper explains in more detail the reasons for these agreement changes.  This paper was most recently distributed to the RWQC in June 2006.  Earlier versions were distributed to the RWQC in March 2002 and to the council in 2004 preceding its adoption of Ordinance 14913.  Key elements are summarized here for convenience:
Extending agreement term to 2056 supports issuing long-term debt and avoids more dramatic increases in the sewer rate and capacity charge.  Current agreements expire in 2036.  Extension until 2056 will allow the issuance of 35 year bonds during a period of record borrowing.

Amending the sewer rate provision of the agreements is necessary so that the county can implement out of cycle rate increases in emergency situations, such as the electrical energy crises in 2001.  The agreements currently provide only one opportunity per year to set rates. Analysts for the bond rating issues have noticed this lack of flexibility, which this amendment has been designed to address.
Changing the unanimous concurrence feature is desirable so that one or two small local agencies are not able to veto agreement changes desired by those agencies representing an overwhelming majority of the ratepayer base.  (Except for the 12 agreements that already contain an earlier version of the currently proposed supermajority provision, a single small agency could block changes in the sewer rate structure desired by all other agencies.) 

Consideration of this ordinance no later than December of this year will position the county to execute revised amendments before we undertake the major borrowings planned for the next three years.  If you have any questions feel free to contact Pam Bissonnette, Director of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-263-6500, or Bob Hirsch, Government Relations Administrator in the Wastewater Treatment Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-684-1266.

I look forward to working with you as you consider the enclosed proposed ordinance.  

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers
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